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MINUTES OF THE MEETING
OF THE FACULTY SENATE
MAY 1, 2019
PRESENT:  M. Bleeke, W. Bowen, M. Buckley, B. Cavender, B. Conti, L. Deering, A. Dixit,
          G. Dyer, B. Ekelman, D. Elkins, P. Falk, P. Fodor, K. Gallagher, V. C. Gallagher, 
          J. Ganning, J. Gatica, D. Geier, J. Genovese, M. Gibson, J. Goodell, C. Hansman, 

          M. Holtzblatt, M. Jackson-McCabe, M. Kalafatis, R. Krebs, M. Kwiatkowski, 

          K. Little, W. Matcham, B. Mikelbank, T. Porter, A. Resnick, B. Richards,

          C. Schoenewald, A. Severson, R. Shelton, G. Shukla, A. Slifkin, A. Smith, 

          A. Sonstegard, J. R. Tighe, A. Vandenbogert, J. Visocky-O’Grady, A. Weinstein.

          R. Anglin, E. Grigore, A. Karlsson, E. Lehfeldt, D. Lodwick, H. Sands, 

          S. Shaheen, N. Sridhar, D. Stewart, D. Zhang, J. Zhu.  S. Gingerich, A. Gosselin, 

          T. Guzman, K. H. Mansour, D. Mageean, J. Niederriter.
I. Eulogy for Associate Professor Emeritus Michael R. Baumer, Philosophy
   

Dr. Allyson Robichaud delivered the Eulogy for Dr. Michael R. Baumer

“Professor Michael Baumer, who was born and raised in Chicago and raised in Indiana began his career at Cleveland State University in the fall of 1976. He was married to Lida Allen, whom he met here at Cleveland State University. She retired in 2009 from the division of information technology. Michael retired in 2013 after 37 years of service. He continued to teach up until the spring of 2017 when he fell ill and was diagnosed with pancreatic cancer. It was this disease that was responsible for his death on April 19, 2019.”
“For those of you who did not know Michael, he had the kind of appearance and temperament people frequently associate with being a philosopher. He was tall, on the slim side and had a long whitish-gray beard and equally long and graying hair, which was never fettered.  He was rather soft spoken and seemed more at home in the land of abstract thought.  I once encountered him in the then Main Classroom around six in the evening, ambling down a long hallway deep in thought. I greeted him, and asked what he was doing in Main Classroom and he replied that he had class. I noted it was after six, the time for an evening class to start and he responded, “Oh, I don’t do time.”
“His dissertation, A Possible-Worlds Reconstruction of Duns Scotus's Proof for the Existence of God, completed at the University of Notre Dame, provides evidence of his passion for logic as much as in medieval philosophy. Professor Baumer had a keen interest and proficiency in logic, especially modal logic, which is the study of the deductive behavior of the expressions ‘it is necessary that’ and ‘it is possible that.’ Wanting to take a quick look at an article based on his dissertation, I blew the dust off the 1980 volume of the journal New Scholasticism in the Michael Schwartz Library. What I read was an elegant presentation of how Scotus’s argument for the existence of a first efficient cause is flawed, based on the work of philosophers from the 1970s and Michael’s application of modal logic to medieval proofs for the existence of a first efficient cause, or God.  While his interest in logic never waned, Michael broadened his purview by, as it were, reaching back, and he became a skilled scholar and teacher of the works of Plato and Aristotle. He also taught ancient Greek, sometimes for no credit, because he thought it was important to offer those interested in learning the language the opportunity to do so.  The title of one of his journal articles, published in 1993, “Chasing Aristotle's Categories Down the Tree of Grammar,” indicates his continued love affair with ancient texts, language, and logic. His passion for learning led him to study physics here at CSU and in 2004, Michael earned a Bachelor of Science degree, in physics—his first bachelor’s degree was in history.”
“I became department chair after Michael had retired and was teaching part time. He delighted in the opportunity to continue to teach, especially a course he developed, Philosophy and Science Fiction. He was teaching an upper level logic course to seniors and the last students to graduate from our Master’s Program when he fell ill. It pained him greatly not to be able to finish the last few weeks of the semester and he kept hoping he would regain enough strength to return to the classroom. Alas, that was not to be. Please join me in a moment of thought for Dr. Michael Baumer and a life of the mind well lived.”
II. Approval of the Agenda for the May 1, 2019 Meeting

Senate President William Bowen proposed changes to the Agenda.  Dr. Tatyana Guzman, chair of the Budget and Finance Committee, reported that the Committee has not met since the last Senate meeting so there was not anything to report. Second, Dr. Bowen proposed adding the annual reports of the Electronic Learning Committee and the University Faculty Affairs Committee. Dr. Bowen added that annual reports are for information and just received by Faculty Senate.  Dr. Bowen asked for a motion to approve the Agenda with the three proposed changes.  The revised Agenda was approved unanimously by voice vote.
III.  Approval of the Minutes of the meeting of February 6, 2019
Dr.  Bowen asked for a motion to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of February 6, 2019.  It was moved, seconded and the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.
IV. Approval of the Minutes of the meeting of March 6, 2019

Dr. Bowen asked for a motion to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of March 6, 2019.  It was moved, seconded and the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.
V. Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting of April 3, 2019

Dr. Bowen asked for a motion to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of April 3, 2019.  It was moved, seconded and the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote. 

VI.  Report of the Faculty Senate President



         
Dr. Bowen recognized Law Professor Steven Lazarus who had just received an award for 45 years of service at Cleveland State University.  Dr. Bowen felt that it was appropriate to recognize Professor Lazarus for his service.


Dr. Bowen reported that work on the new meeting space for Faculty Senate was nearly complete.  It was hoped that a reception would be held in the new space this week, however the carpet has not been installed and the furniture has not arrived.  There will be a reception in the new meeting room in the fall.


Dr. Bowen next thanked everyone who worked on various committees this year especially David Forte and Stephen Gingerich who both shared chairing the University Faculty Affairs Committee.  He also thanked Dr. Karla Hamlen Mansour for chairing the Admissions and Standards Committee, Dr. Joan Niederriter for chairing the University Curriculum Committee and Dr. Guzman for chairing the Budget and Finance Committee.  He noted that these positions all take a great deal of time, energy and attention.  They are all very demanding positions and the rewards for them come in the next life.
Dr. Bowen thanked Dr. Vickie Gallagher and noted that she has been a valuable asset to the Faculty Senate.  She possesses a great deal of talent and capabilities including a strong sense of purpose, commitment to ever higher degrees of professional excellence and great reliability and support.

Dr. Bowen thanked Dr. Adam Sonstegard for his service as Vice President of the Faculty Senate.  He is dependable, conscientious and his wisdom over the past couple of years as his role of Senate Vice President has served the university in a quiet way but a major way.  He added that what scholars do in honor of other scholars, we give them pens and he presented a CSU pen to Dr. Sonstegard.
Dr. Bowen stated he would rather talk about the purposes of the university and the purposes of the Faculty Senate than talk about the budget, but right now the budget seems to be looming.  He stated that he will spend a few minutes of his report talking about the budget.

As the Faculty Senate Budget and Finance Committee reported last month, CSU faces an operating budget deficit of $17 million or more, depending upon enrollment numbers.  Given the current enrollment numbers or more is a likely description of what is going to happen.  It is important for everybody to understand what is going on.  Last September he described the issue in detail for the Senate and more or less explained how the deficit came about and how it has happened that we are in this situation.  Now we have ballpark numbers and it is important for everyone to understand what those ballpark numbers mean.  He wanted everybody to be clear about the difference between debt on one hand and budget deficit on the other.  Debt is money that is owed.  If the university had a $17 million debt, we would go into our coffers, find $17 million and pay the debt off.  We would pay it off over some time and there would be some interest on it and the Budget and Finance people call that debt service.  Indeed we do have some debt and we pay millions of dollars each year for debt service on money we have borrowed for among other things new buildings, investments and upgrades in the way we consume energy.  
The situation we now face is an operating budget deficit and that is different than a debt.  The operating budget is an account of the money that is needed for the University’s day to day operations.  It contains expenses like salaries, maintenance, utilities, computers, and travel; all the day to day things that are required to educate our students.  The budget is also a statement of the values that people really have; what we really value as compared to what we say we value.  Ideally funding for a $280 million budget, like ours, would come from tuition and subsidies and gifts and other income and that would get added to the budget each year.  At the same time $280 million would get subtracted for expenses.  When the amount added equals the amount subtracted, we would have a balanced budget.  The relevance of that is that the Board of Trustees mandates that the University has a balanced budget.  An operating deficit of $17 million means that year after year there is a gap in the amount that we bring in and the amount that it costs us to educate the students.  In other words, the amount money needed to cover the day-to-day expenses of operating the university exceeds the money coming in to cover those expenses.  That means that sooner or later, unless there are some substantial changes in the day-to-day operations, the place will collapse.  Either the incoming stream has to grow which is a revenue solution, or the outgoing stream has to shrink, which is an expenditure solution or some combination of both.  That is why the status quo just is not an option.

Last year the Structural Solutions Committee convened for the purpose of coming up with a set of feasible alternative courses of action for covering the operating budget deficit gap.   Any imaginable alternatives for growing the revenues or shrinking the expenditures was to be considered.  Everything was to be on the table regardless whether or not the alternatives were palpable.  Once all of the alternative had been spelled out, there were efforts to monetize, to put a dollar value on them.  The idea was that if the dollar value on each of the alternatives could be summed up and equal the amount of the gap, then we would be in the clear.  This year, the Planning and Budget Advisory Committee, which included members of Senate Budget and Finance Committee, took on the same job. They also started with the work of the structural solutions committee and re-brainstormed and rehashed it and shared their ideas.  A couple of weeks ago, PBAC submitted its report containing the list of feasible alternative courses of action that could be taken to close the budget deficit gap.  Dr. Bowen stated that to his knowledge, everybody on those committees were unanimous in their belief that we collectively as a university community have no responsible options other than to close that gap.  That is how the mandate is satisfied for a balanced budget and keep from heading down a path that leads to even bigger problems and greater challenges in the future.  Dr. Bowen said that he recognized and he deeply regretted that this is all going to cause some anxiety.  We deserve openness and transparency because this is our university. We are not simply employees here; we are the university.  Dr. Bowen said that while he remains optimistic about the future, he sometimes thinks that it has to be tempered by a little bit of tough-minded realism.  

Dr. Bowen said that he wanted to publicly acknowledge and appreciate the considerable time, energy and attention that was spent by the elected representatives on the Budget and Finance Committee:  Dr. Guzman, Dr. Allison Robichaud, Dr. Robert Krebs, Dr. Stephen Duffy, and Mary McDonald who sit sometimes for hours going through this and who served on the Planning and Budget Advisory Committee.

Dr. Bowen shared a personal perspective on participation in shared governance at CSU.  It is not just the Board of Trustees and the administration that have major roles in the shape of the future of CSU.  What we do in the Faculty Senate is also pivotal, yet year after year the same people tend to show up over and over again and they deserve our thanks.  But our deliberations and the decisions that we make in the Faculty Senate affect more than the people who show up year after year.  Dr. Bowen asked that the Senators reach out and enjoin other people to become active in shared governance here, to raise the level of participation, and especially among the people who are members of under-represented groups and viewpoints.
VII. Elections
Following procedures for nominating candidates for election to the various committees of Faculty Senate and other posts, members of Senate elected faculty to the following positions:
University Faculty Affairs Committee

Gary Dyer (English), two-year term

Adam Sonstegard (English), two-year term
J. Rosie Tighe (Urban Studies), two-year term

Diversity and Inclusion Committee

Michael Baumgartner (Music), two-year term

James Marino (English), two-year term

Budget and Finance Committee

Ashutosh Dixit (Marketing), two-year term

Mary McDonald (English), two-year term

Andrew Resnick (Physics), two-year term

Kelly Wrenhaven (History), one-year term

Board of Trustees

Rachel Carnell (English), one-year term

Board Recognition Committee
N/A

Academic Misconduct Review Committee

Kathleen Little (Health and Human Performance), two-year term

Copyright Review Committee

Gary Dyer (English), three-year term

Patent Review Committee

Vacancy is for an Engineering faculty – no candidates from Engineering

Ohio Faculty Council

Andrew Slifkin (Psychology), two-year term

VIII. University Curriculum Committee



Professor Joan Niederriter, chair of the University Curriculum Committee, presented the committee’s proposals.


      
A.  Vote:
1. Civil Engineering, PhD  (Report No. 83, 2018-2019)
a. Doctoral Seminar (1 cr. hr.) is added to the Engineering Core Requirements.  This will change the total credit hours to 16 in this category.

b. Track B- Transportation track is eliminated due to faculty resources limitations. 

c. A new track, 'Water Resources' is added.  There are enough current faculty resources to do this.

d. The proposed changes will make the Civil Engineering Ph.D program consistent with the current Civil Engineering MSCE Program where the core course requirements have been eliminated for all Civil Engineering tracks except for Environmental Engineering.
There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

     2.  Engineered Soft Materials – New Certificate  (Report No. 84, 2018-2019)
a. The chemical industry in northeast Ohio contains a number of large and small companies in the paint, coatings, polymer, lubrication, and process design industries.  Completion of the courses in this certificate program will enhance the skills of engineers working in this industry, or who are seeking employment in this industry. 

b. The certificate program consists of three required courses (CHE 586 Fundamentals of Polymers, CHE 544 Colloidal and Interfacial Phenomena; and CHE 609 Rheology).  The fourth course may be selected from any of the graduate courses in Chemical Engineering.  Total credit hours: 12 credits
There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

                 3.  Graduate Urban Health Certificate  (Report No. 85, 2018-2019)
Creates a graduate version of the undergraduate Urban Health Certificate.  It will be 16-19 credits based on the courses selected and track taken.

There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

4. Master of Science in Health Sciences – Urban Health Track  (Report No. 86, 2018-2019)
Adds a new track within the Master of Sciences in Health Sciences program incorporating the Graduate Urban Health Certificate by substituting portions of the certificate for selected MSHS requirements.

There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

5. Urban Health Certificate  (Report No. 87, 2018-2020)
New Urban Health Certificate to better serve the needs of pre-medical students with interests in urban primary care and who have been admitted to the partnership.  Minimum of 19 credits (8 credits of urban health, 8 credits of clinical science, and 3 credits of professional development courses).  

There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

6. Leadership, Educational (with Principal Licensure), M.Ed.  (Report No. 88, 2019-2020)
Proposal to change the program’s name from "Master’s Degree in Educational Administration." to "Master’s Degree in Educational Leadership."   The rationale for the change is the transition/shift in the field from focusing on building level management towards focusing on leadership constructs across various roles in school systems. 

There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote. 
7. Master of Arts in Music Therapy  (Report No. 89, 2018-2019)
Proposal to create of a new graduate degree program in the Department of Music - a Master of Arts in Music Therapy. The purpose of the Master of Arts in Music Therapy degree is to allow for advanced music therapy training as well as interdisciplinary specialization in a chosen track: health care administration, special education, health science, or mental health. The program seeks to meet these needs by providing a unique training opportunity for bachelors-level board-certified music therapists (both novice and experienced) to develop advanced clinical and research skills within music therapy itself, as well as a select area of related expertise.

         There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote. 
8. Physical Therapy, DPT  (Report No. 90, 2018-2019)
DPT admission changes are being made that eliminate three pre-requisite courses (Neuroscience, Gross Anatomy and Pathology)-these admissions changes have been approved by Graduate Council and just has Admissions and Standards, Steering Committee and Faculty Senate approvals left.  These three courses will be incorporated into the DPT curriculum. This is to be more consistent with other physical therapy programs, increase competitiveness, better prepared students, and for ease of application to the program.  To bring in these three content areas without increasing the overall number of credits for the degree.  Modifications to some core.  Overall credits of the program not changing.
There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.
B. Informational:  (Report No. 91, 2018-2019)
1. Civil Engineering, with Specializations, MSCE

Increase the allowable number of credit hours of CVE 593 Special Topics from 4 credit hours to 6 credit hours. With the current restriction of 4 credit hours, students must petition to have 6 credit hours of CVE 593 for the MSCE program. The department has repeatedly approved such petitions. Therefore, the increase in the restriction from 4 credit hours to 6 credit hours will reflect what is actually taken by students and currently approved by faculty.
2. Master of Science in Electrical Engineering

The department has been offering special topics courses (EEC693) to students as an allowed technical elective course, but it is not listed in the catalog description for the program. This has caused confusion at the registrar's office for degree audit. By listing this course explicitly it could avoid confusion for both the registrar's office and students.
3. Master of Science in Software Engineering

The department has been offering special topics courses (EEC693) to students as an allowed technical elective course, but it is not listed in the catalog description for the program. This has caused confusion at the registrar's office for degree audit. By listing this course explicitly, it could avoid confusion for both the registrar's office and students.
All of the informational items were received by Faculty Senate.
IX.  Admissions and Standards Committee


     
Dr. Karla Hamlen Mansour, chair of the Admissions and Standards Committee, presented the committee’s proposals.

A. Communication, MACTM  (Report No. 92, 2018-2019)
Replaces the existing requirement (the Graduate Record Examination or the Miller Analogies Test is required if an applicant's GPA is below 4.0) by the proposed requirement (the Graduate Record Examination or the Miller Analogies Test is required if an applicant's GPA is below 3.25). The Miller Analogies Test (MAT) is an entrance exam used as an alternative to the Graduate Record Examination (GRE). MAT is commonly accepted by graduate programs in the U.S. Clarified what an applicant needs to submit when applying for admission.
There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.
B. CSU/Lorain CCC Dual Admit Agreement  (Report No. 93, 2018-2019)
Parallel to Tri-C agreement; The agreement will allow students to be dually admitted and enrolled at CSU and LCCC, and will provide a framework for the new UP Express partnership
There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

C. CSU Scholars Automatic Admit Program, College of Law 

(Report No. 94, 2028-2019)
Extends automatic admission of CSU Scholars with 3.5 to Cleveland-Marshall College of Law. The extension was not originally applied to the College of Law but after collecting data on current students, it was determined that this would be acceptable. These students still have to take LSAT, have letters of recommendation, and all other requirements for application. They could potentially be placed in a program for those who need extra supports if they fall short on the other application components, but will still be automatically admitted.

There being no questions, the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

X.  University Faculty Affairs Committee


 
Senator Stephen Gingerich, chair of the University Faculty Affairs Committee presented the committees proposals.

A. Second Reading - Greenbook Revision Calendar  (Report No. 78, 2018-2019)
      Election of Senate Executive Committee:  3344-13-02 (H) Election of Officers


Dr. Gingerich reported that this is an initiative that Dr. Bowen started last fall, changing the calendar for election of the Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate to the spring so that workload considerations could take place before the start of fall semester. Discussions with colleagues at other institutions indicated that this is common practice and allows for better planning for workload and allows for a time of collaboration in order to bring about a smooth transition from the leadership to a new leadership during the summer.  Dr. Gingerich noted that he has heard discussions of disadvantages of this and there are some questions but these discussions have not come up in this body.  

Dr. Jennifer Visocky-O’Grady inquired if the election could be done online next year.


Dr. Gingerich said that one of the difficulties of the initiative is that the UFACs of each of the Colleges and Schools would have to elect their representatives for the following year at least one month earlier than they now do so that Faculty Senators would be identified by March 1st and then a vote could take place on a slate of candidates that would be presented in the Steering Committee meeting of April.  By the last meeting of the year, the election results would be in.  The idea is that by April 1st we will have a slate of candidates and we will have the incoming new senators identified and we can put those together with the continuing Senators and send a ballot to them so yes, the election could be done electronically.  The idea was to approve the revision this year so that the Faculty Affairs Committees can be working on their Bylaws changes so that next March we will have this system up and running.

Dr. Gingerich noted that the document actually states “mail ballot” but colleges are already using electronic means.  This will not be a change in the Green Book.  It has always read “by mail ballot”.  He said that he does not know if the colleges still stick by this wording.  Dr. Gingerich noted that Dr. Fred Smith has pointed out that CLASS is in violation of the Green Book.  Dr. Gingerich said he considered that an issue of housekeeping that could be addressed in the future so that this question doesn’t come up.  He noted that certainly where the new language comes in, there have been questions about that and the wording is that the nominating committee will organize a ballot.  That leaves it open for however the Nominating Committee of the Steering Committee would organize that.  Dr. Gingerich added that UFAC has discussed doing the election electronically.  We also are not necessarily talking about the same numbers as other elections.

Senator Beth Ekelman noted that the language says “will work during the summer…”


Dr. Gingerich noted that Dr. Ekelman is asking whether it is appropriate to acknowledge that there is a lag time between when the person who is elected will assume office.  Dr. Gingerich asked Dr. Ekelman if she had a suggested change.  He commented that we understand that these sorts of ambiguities are part of our job and so he supposes that we could change the wording to “should” or something like that but he is not sure of that in terms of practice and content if it is worth changing.  

Dr. Ekelman moved, “outgoing senate officers will work with officers-elect after the election to ensure a smooth transition.”  The motion was seconded.


Senate President Bowen stated that we need to handle these one at a time.  There has been an amendment moved and seconded.  He asked, “Is there discussion on this amendment?” There was no discussion.  The amendment was approved by voice vote.


Dr. Fred Smith suggested, “…may work with the outgoing executive committee after the election…”


Dr. Gingerich stated, “…may work with the outgoing executive committee…”


Dr. Gallagher stated that the proposed motion under (H) (2) would read:   Outgoing senate officers may work with officers-elect after the election to ensure a smooth transition into the new academic year.   She noted that she has taken out “during the summer semester” and she added “may” instead of “will.”  She asked if this is correct.  
Dr. Gingerich noted that he is not an expert in parliamentary procedure but he certainly would accept a friendly amendment if that is possible.  He added that he sees these things as being perfectly acceptable changes.

An unidentified Senator moved, “Outgoing senate officers will work with officers-elect after the election.”  He would suggest to leave it that way – “will work after the election” – when exactly they will work, we don’t care.
Dr. Gingerich noting that there was no motion asked, “What are we voting on?”  

Dr. Bowen replied that we are voting on the whole original proposal.  He added that there is nothing more to vote on the subsidiary motion that changed “during the summer semester” to nothing – that was erased but we still have not voted on the motion that was brought by the UFAC.  

  Dr. Gingerich noted that we have eliminated “during the summer semester” and we have left “will” in.  Dr. Gingerich then stated that we are ready to vote on the whole motion.  Dr. Gingerich then asked for the vote on the change to the Greenbook

There being no further questions, the motion as amended was unanimously approved by voice vote.

B. Proposed Religious Accommodation Guidelines  (Report No. 95, 2018-2019)
The next item of business was the proposed Religious Accommodations Guidelines.  Dr. Gingerich said the document was the result of a long discussion with Rachel Lutner, Director of the Office of Institutional Equity. This was initiated by a faculty member in CLASS and Social Work. It looked like a lack of policy on religious accommodation and as UFAC looked into this, it would be more accurate to say that there was a Policy on Religious Accommodations but there were not really clear guidelines about this.  What we want to do is broadcast that CSU welcomes religious diversity on campus and we also want to provide guidance.  He stated that primarily he was thinking about providing guidance for faculty who were providing accommodations for students of different religious faiths.  The Committee thought that if we are going to be writing guidelines, we might as well make them for all different kinds of accommodations across campus. 
 There is a document that the Senate approved in 2017 called the Missed Class Policy for University-Authorized Activities and Religious Accommodation.  It groups religious accommodation together with athletics but includes only one facet of religious accommodation; making accommodations for missing class.  The committee decided it needs to revisit the policy in order to distinguish between a legitimate policy on athletics where the university can say, “You have to advise your teacher a certain amount of time ahead of the accommodation.” and religious accommodations which is based on law and the principle that accommodation should be reasonable and that reasonableness depends on the situation.  Dr. Gingerich noted that these are the guidelines that the committee came up with.  We want to be able to put this out as something that OIE developed with UFAC and with the committee of Diversity and Inclusion and that has the endorsement of the whole Faculty Senate that would accomplish this gesture of welcoming religious diversity on campus.  Once that is completed, we envision that the committee and maybe Steering, working with OIE to maintain these guidelines and frequently asked questions (FAQs) on their website and not necessarily unless there is some big issue bring it back to Senate.  But, the committee wanted the Senate’s endorsement.  .
Dr. Fred Smith stated that ODS provides a statement for faculty to share with students for other similar issues for our syllabi.  He asked if it is possible for someone to make some sort of policy.  Would it not be inappropriate for faculty to send this to students ahead of the semester for planning purposes?

Dr. Gingerich asked if Dr. Smith was talking about a syllabus statement.
Dr. Smith replied, yes.  He asked if it would be inappropriate for a faculty member to send that statement to students say at the beginning of the semester so that a faculty member can prepare and schedule his activities.

Dr. Gingerich replied that this is a question probably for Ms. Lutner but he could not see any problem with it because it could be a part of the syllabus.  He noted that in the committee they discussed a couple of the bullet points, the one that goes from the first to the second page, and how we should express as faculty our preference for knowing at the beginning of the semester if an accommodation is going to need to be made.  In his discussions with Ms. Lutner  she made clear that if a student does not do that it does not mean you need not come up with a religious accommodation for that student.  UFAC tried to make strong language on what students should do and they couldn’t legally make a statement that that is what they must do.
Dr. Gingerich stated that the standard and the operational word here is always reasonable and so it was a real education for the committee to see what reasonable means and how it is interpreted.  In the first set of bullet points, we have students, faculty and staff all together.  In the second one, an accommodation is not reasonable if it…  Certainly he would believe that would be one of those possible requests that would have to be determined legally unreasonable.

Dr. Gingerich noted that what UFAC put in the document is that faculty and staff should request religious accommodation from supervisors including department chairs, associate deans or program directors.  

Dr. Ekelman stated that to make it broader, perhaps mention that students should request accommodations sometimes from program directors.  A semester won’t always work for some programs.  Professor Gingerich noted that sometimes students are not in the purview of a class but rather of the program – that makes sense.

Dr. Krebs stated that it is nice to see this as guidelines.  It does not say that you have to put this in the syllabus.  He was surprised how clean the document was on the first draft.
Dr. Gingerich said that one of the models the committee had included some very concrete decisions made about what is reasonable and UFAC kept going back to Ms. Lutner who said that we can’t define reasonable – it always depends on the circumstances so UFAC tried to reflect that but also reflect the kinds of decisions that have to be made by instructors and others.

Senate President Bowen stated that we have a motion on the table from UFAC to endorse this set of guidelines.  He noted that it doesn’t have to be seconded – it comes from a standing committee.

There being no further questions or comments, the motion was seconded and unanimously approved by voice vote.

C. Academic Technology Committee Proposal  (Report No. 96, 2018-2019)
UFAC’s last item was informational.  Dr. Gingerich noted that many of the people involved in this decision were at the meeting so questions can be answered.  He noted that a big part of UFAC’s work is providing faculty oversight for the course evaluation system, crafting and maintaining a policy and being a liaison with Thomas Geaghan in Institutional Research, Dr. Joanne Goodell in the Center for Faculty Excellence, and Vice Provost for Academic Planning, Dr. Marius Boboc.  

Last fall semester the UFAC asked the Academic Technology Committee to participate in discussions of changing the platform for course evaluations and discussing some of the shortcomings with the Blue system and the merits of possible new platforms.  Last week the committee submitted a recommendation to the UFAC that it requests Dr. Boboc to initiate a closer look at one of the course evaluation platforms called Campus Labs.  Both of the faculty committees are excited with some of the new resources and tools for improving instruction using course evaluations.  At the same time UFAC was cautious about making a switch for numerous reasons including the relative difficulty of transitioning from one system to another, integration with campus net and the e- dossier system, and customer service. Both UFAC and the Academic Technology Committee requested that the Provost’s Office move forward in arranging a pilot experience with this new course evaluation platform starting in the fall.  The committees wanted to get this out before the end of the semester so that the Provost’s Office would have time to get this arranged.  The idea is to have a pilot experience that will allow us to evaluate and make an informed decision about any changes.
Faculty Senate received the informational item from the University Faculty Affairs Committee and the Academic Technology Committee.

XI. Budget and Finance Committee


The Budget and Finance Committee has not met since the previous Senate meeting so there was not anything to report.
XII. Annual Reports

Dr. Bowen went through each report separately by name.  Dr. Bowen asked that any concerns or comments regarding a report be raised when he introduces the report.  If he doesn’t hear anything about a report he will move on to the next report.
A. University Curriculum Committee  (Report No. 97, 2018-2019)
          
B. Admissions and Standards Committee  (Report No. 98, 2018-2019)
C. University Faculty Affairs Committee  (Report No. 99, 2018-2019)
D. Student Life Committee  (Report No. 100, 2018-2019)


 
E. Committee on Athletics  (Report No. 101, 2018-2019)


     
F. Library Committee  (Report No. 102, 2018-2019)

      
G. Committee on Academic Space  (Report No. 103, 2018-2019)           
H. University Petitions Committee  (Report No. 104, 2018-2019)         
I. Electronic Learning Committee  (Report No. 105, 2018-2019)         
Faculty Senate received all of the Annual Reports.
XIII. Report of the President of the University 


 


President Sands reported that we recently completed our town hall meetings to talk about our strategic priorities.  We had over 40 attendees.  He appreciates everyone for comments sent directly to our Solution team.  This has been a ground up process and he hopes that everyone realized that.  We had our faculty partners at the table right from the beginning.  We have some more work to do between some of the specific goals.  They will start to work on that with the strategic implementation group.


President Sands reported that we had a visit from the Senior Vice Chancellor, Michael Duffey.  We had a productive discussion.  We now have someone at the state level who is well educated and knowledgeable about the issues we all face.  He noted that this is very encouraging to work with the administration.  He has met with Governor Michael DeWine and Lieutenant Governor Jon Husted twice now and he is very encouraged.  There will be some significant increases in student funding.  We have some good signs from Columbus which is encouraging for all of us.  

President Sands mentioned that we had a visit from the Ohio Auditor of the State, Keith Faber, who was interested in helping us with matters pertinent to saving us money in operations.

President Sands mentioned that there will be changes through the Trustees’ governance committee on how we approach honorary degrees.  We talked about this a couple of times last year and he would like faculty to play a more active role in the nominating process.  
President Sands reported that he has spent some time meeting with SGA officers and the staff of the student newspapers.  He noted that we are in very good hands for the fall.  He has also reached out to AAUP elected officials to set up meetings so they can continue the conversation they had when he first started.  

President Sands welcomed Janelle Hughes, the new Chief Talent Officer and Scott Garrett, the new Director of Athletics.

XIV. Report of the Provost and Chief Academic Officer

           

Provost Zhu wanted everyone to know about major things coming up on the horizon.  We will be going through our once every ten year accreditation site visit two years from now.  Next semester, we will launch our self-study process for the entire university.  It will be an intensive effort. This will be a university wide effort with Vice Provost, Dr. Boboc leading that effort. Everyone should be tuned in because people will be involved in many different ways to support that effort.  For many academic programs at the department level it takes a year to prepare a program review for an accreditation visit.  There are five criteria including our mission of the university as a whole, in terms of operations, in terms of compliance and being ethical, and also in terms of academic programs, the quality of the programs and adequacy of the faculty and also how we assess our student learning outcomes.  Finally, the fifth criteria is our structure, our operation, our finances and foundation for the university.  So it is major effort and many people will be involved.  He added that he looks forward to working with everyone to ensure our university receives full accreditation.  

Provost Zhu said his second item is our favorite topic and one that we have discussed several times this semester:  the use of Starfish.  Some faculty probably have received a call or some of your colleagues from our students and for that he thanks our SGA leadership for launching that campaign.  We have been doing multiple things to share information with everyone.  At the last Senate meeting, we had our Student Success team coaches and students report on how helpful the system has been.  We also had a team visiting college faculty meetings to share experiences and we have our technical support standing ready for any faculty or any of your colleagues who would like to have an office visit from the tech support to help set up your system and show you how to use it.  He noted that he will be happy to provide that support.  In addition, when the new semester starts, everyone can expect another campaign to make sure we are fully aware of the usefulness of the system and how we can use it to maximize its impact.

XV. Report of the Student Government Association


         

(Report No. 106, 2018-2019)
Samia Shaheen, President of the Student Government Association, thanked everyone for involving Student Government in Faculty Senate conversations and establishing this inclusive environment for both undergraduate and graduate students.  It is important that students are involved in these conversations and student organizations appreciate the openness of inviting her and Daisy Zhang here and taking the time to listen to them.
Ms. Shaheen mentioned that Omar Wahdan was elected to serve as President of SGA.  She noted that Mr. Wahdan and his team will continue to pave the way for students in the 2019-2020 year.  Ms. Shaheen reported that SGA has accomplished significant things this year.  They started the year off with a Vike the Vote registration drive getting over 250 students from CSU registered to vote and figuring out their voter precincts.  SGA also established a first generation lounge on the first floor of Berkman Hall giving the opportunity for first generation students to have a place to study, seek advice and obtain resources.  First generation college students are the first in their family to graduate of course so it is imperative that we continue to offer these students support and analyze the resources that they need in maintaining that they remain at Cleveland State.  And, of course, that they feel supported during their experience here at CSU.
Ms. Shaheen reported that SGA has worked closely with Career Services to enhance the strategies behind applying for jobs, internships and co-ops.   SGA has had the pleasure of working with various faculty members in creating the textbook affordability survey in which they gaged student opinion on the cost of course materials and she thanks the Provost’s Office for their support as well.

Ms. Shaheen said that SGA also worked closely with the Michael Schwartz Library staff in hosting various workshops and the textbook year awards for instructors that choose to implement open access materials.  In March, SGA attended the Inter-University Council day (IUC) where they met with over a dozen Ohio legislators and advocated for tuition costs, tax-exempt textbooks, mental health resources and other higher education policies.
Finally, Ms. Shaheen thanked all of the members of Faculty Senate.  The faculty are the most critical agents in student success and pedagogical training, research, mentorship, and passion that are the reasons that students thrive.  Not all students are easy to deal with.  They spam your emails, they show up to class  – five, ten, fifteen minutes late and sometimes with coffee in one hand, the open eyed lecture naps, begging for deadline extensions, etc. but at the end of each school day, our student body accredits their personal and educational progress to each and every one of you.  And, if you are not reminded enough, you are the reason students choose to stay at CSU because our faculty embody the promise of what engaged learning means.
XVI. Report of the Graduate and Professional Student Association

  (Report No. 107, 2018-2019)
   Ms. Daisy Zhang, Vice President of GPSA, gave an update on the Association activities over the last month.  In April, they held a graduate student appreciation week.  GPSA also met with Frank Jackson, Mayor of Cleveland and a CSU alumnus. They had a ninety minute conversation with the Mayor, who was happy to hear from the current students.
   Ms. Zhang reported that GPSA also finished their election process.  She noted that 238 students voted during elections. This was a huge process for GPSA because this is the first year for GPSA students to be on many Faculty Senate committees and to represent our graduate students.  MS Zhang thanked all of the students for their hard work and also for the community officers who helped GPSA over the last year.

XVII.   New Business
Senator Jennifer Visocky-O’Grady suggested that all elections should be conducted on line next year.  It would save us half an hour of our meeting and give people more time to prepare to go through their ballot at their own pace.

Dr. Nigamanth Sridhar pointed out that elections at the Graduate College are all conducted on line.

Dr. Ekelman pointed out there would be no way to nominate from the floor.
Dr. Visocky-O’Grady suggested that nominations could be made from the floor at the meeting before elections.  
Dr. Goodell mentioned that IS&T created ….  Maybe bios or photos and some statement could be provided for the elections.
Dr. Bowen said, “Let’s talk about that.  If you want to make a motion to that effect – that is a pretty big motion to make right here.”  

Dr. Visocky-O’Grady asked, “What is the appropriate way to become more efficient?  Most of the colleges have their elections on line.”
Dr. Bowen moved to refer the voting issue to the UFAC in order to explore elections on line and voting on line next year.  The motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

XVIII. Open Question Time

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:50 P.M.





Respectfully submitted,
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